
Tooele City Council Work Session and
Tooele City Redevelopment Agency of
Tooele City, Utah Business Meeting
Minutes

Date:  
Wednesday, December 17, 2014
Time:  
5:00 p.m.

Place:  
Tooele City Hall, Large Conference Room

90 North Main St., Tooele, UT

City Council Members Present:

Brad Pratt, Chair

Dave McCall
Scott Wardle

Debbie Winn

Steve Pruden

City Employees Present:

Mayor Patrick Dunlavy

Glenn Caldwell, Finance Director

Jim Bolser, Community Development and Public Works Director
Michelle Pitt, City Recorder
Rachelle Custer, City Planner

Randy Sant, Director of Economic Development 
Minutes prepared by Michelle Pitt

1.  Open Meeting
Chairman Pratt called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.
2. Roll Call
Brad Pratt, Present

Dave McCall, Present
Debbie Winn, Present 
Scott Wardle, Present 
Steve Pruden, Excused
3. Discussion:

Ordinance 2015-02 An Ordinance of Tooele City Amending Certain Provisions of Chapter 7-25 of the Tooele City Code Regarding Signs
Presented by Jim Bolser
Mr. Bolser explained the proposed revisions, amendments to definitions, and numbering.  There were four new definitions added, including three specifically regarding the addition of provisions for electronic signs and a definition for “feather signs”.   Mr. Bolser went on to explain the other proposed changes to the ordinance, stating that the new ordinance allows more flexibility to business owners and their signs.  He stated that the proposed revisions to the sign code contain no new restrictions that weren’t already in the ordinance and in fact loosens certain provisions to make signage allowances that haven’t previously been in the ordinance.  Mr. Bolser said that if a sign is picked up by code enforcement, the revisions to the ordinance specify that the City will hold the sign for five days to allow the owner to retrieve it.  If the owner doesn’t pick it up, it will be disposed of.
Chairman Pratt thanked Mr. Bolser for the presentation.  Chairman Pratt stated that he has received a lot of feedback and heard rumors about where this ordinance was headed.  He received a stack of letters from the Chamber of Commerce regarding the sign ordinance.  Chairman Pratt said that those letters, along with input from business owners, have generated a lot of these changes.  Chairman Pratt felt like the new ordinance didn’t place more restrictions, rather made it more flexible, and made it more business friendly.    

Councilwoman Winn said that she talked with Councilman Wardle about the ordinance.  The way it is written is precise, but still confusing to her and the businesses.  Councilwoman Winn felt there is a current sign that doesn’t fit the ordinance.  She said that she talked with Mr. Bolser to ask where it fit, and he was able to show her.  Councilwoman Winn felt the ordinance was still confusing, and too restrictive.  Some of the letters that were forwarded by the Chamber show that businesses are confused.  Councilwoman Winn stated she realized that electronic signs are a safety issue, but some leeway should be given to businesses where that is part of their advertising, or their brand.  She stated that businesses should be allowed to display them if they are already purchased.  She went on to say that the City should give businesses the edge to advertize, to allow them inflatable signs for having a sale, grand opening, etc., and maybe issue a temporary permit.  

Councilman Wardle asked if these issues were worth holding up this ordinance until they could be resolved, or if the ordinance could be passed with the understanding that it would continue to be worked on.  Councilman Wardle stated he has worked on this ordinance for 9 months.  Councilwoman Winn said she didn’t want to hold it up, but she didn’t want it to pass as it is.   Councilman Wardle expressed frustration that the businesses didn't come forth with any suggested language until yesterday.  Councilman McCall stated that he read the ordinance and felt that it’s better than what the City had in place before, but he still didn't like it.   He said he didn’t have a problem with passing it tonight.  Councilman McCall went on to say that if there are further changes, they shouldn't be done by one person, but should be done by a committee.  Councilman Wardle said that he is done working on this ordinance because he's been working on it for 10 years.  Councilwoman Winn stated that she would take the lead on this, and work with the businesses.  Councilwoman Winn said that small businesses are the ones that make the City run.  
Chairman Pratt stated that there are some signs that are dangerous.  He said that he wasn’t completely opposed to feather signs.  He went on to say that some signs give information, and some are attention-getters.  Safety needs to be a focus.  He felt that the current ordinance was too restrictive.  The City made changes to the ordinance to try to meet the needs of the City and businesses.  Main Street is a state street, governed by the state on what is and not allowed.  Chairman Pratt stated that the City has never tried to restrict business.   

Councilman Wardle stated that the Chamber made a good effort to get businesses together regarding this ordinance.  Councilman Wardle again expressed frustration that he and the City had spent nine months to a year on this ordinance.   When he met with the Chamber and businesses, some businesses said just get an ordinance in place so that they could start advertising, others said don’t have an ordinance at all.  He would like to pass this ordinance in January so that other items can be worked on.  

Councilwoman Winn stated that she hoped others didn't think she didn't appreciate the work that had been done thus far.  She explained that only two of the Council could have a discussion together at a time.  If three of the Council were together, it had to be a public meeting.  She stated that she didn't see a revision until April, and then again on September 18th.  Councilwoman Winn stated she would like to pass the ordinance, and then continue to work on it so that it won't be so restrictive to businesses.  She explained that safety is the number one issue, but she will work with businesses to see what they would like.  

Councilman Wardle thought that Councilwoman Winn had seen the draft ordinance more than the two times she mentioned.

Chairman Pratt stated that he felt that the changes that Councilwoman Winn just talked about were already in the ordinance.   He stated he felt that this ordinance is better than what was in place before.  
Councilman Pruden gave some history on the sign ordinance.  He stated that business owners along Main Street did not want to look like 3500 South in West Valley.  That was one of the reasons the sign ordinance was started.  There used to be a lot of sign abuse, especially on the weekends.  Councilman Pruden reminded businesses that any sign in the park strip is illegal.  Councilman Pruden stated he liked the idea that businesses can get a permit, so that enforcement knows that the sign is ok.  Councilman Pruden appreciated the work that had been done so far and appreciated Councilwoman Winn's willingness to go forward.  

Councilman Wardle stated that it is difficult to write a law.  It takes time and research.  He reiterated that this ordinance is better than what was in place 3 years ago.  

Chairman Pratt stated that this ordinance will move forward and be placed on the agenda for the second meeting in January.  The next step is a public hearing with the Planning Commission.  

· Ordinance 2014-18 An Ordinance of the Tooele City Council Creating the Peterson Industrial Depot Planned Unit Development (PUD) Zoning Overlay and Amending the Tooele City Zoning Map
Presented by Jim Bolser
Mr. Bolser explained that there has been a long history with the Utah Industrial Depot.  Ninegret was operating it, but it has now changed hands to the Peterson group.  The Peterson group has been doing a good job bringing in new businesses and tax base.  There have been positive discussions with them on helping them be even more successful.  One of the upgrades they are talking about is upgrading their buildings.  The PUD overlay district provides certain regulations specific to the overlay intended to help them.  Mr. Bolser went on to say that the City is ready to proceed and are recommending a PUD to address parking and set back issues in coordination with those proposed upgrades.  He stated that there will be another ordinance coming in the near future to address allowed uses in the Industrial Zone that also results from these discussions with the Peterson group that staff felt may be more applicable for the entire zone rather than just in the overlay.
Councilman Pruden stated that the PUD was on Peterson's half, not Ninigret’s.  Councilman Pruden said that he was impressed with the work that they have done.  Councilman Wardle mentioned that a cross-fit training gym had just been opened.  Peterson’s are trying to invigorate that area.  

· SCADA System Maintenance Agreement
Presented by Jim Bolser
Mr. Bolser stated that the City has a SCADA system on the wells and sewer system.  The SCADA system is an electronic system that tells the wells to turn on or off.  At the Reclamation Facility, the SCADA system tells the pumps to turn on, the turners to turn over, and it provides remote access.  It also sends text messages when there is a problem.  This means that the City doesn’t have to man the facilities 24 hours a day.  The City currently has two different companies doing this service.  The City was provided written notification that one of the companies will no longer provide this service.  Mr. Bolser stated that as a result staff has discussed several options for SCADA maintenance going forward and is recommending SKM Incorporated to run the SCADA system citywide for both the water and reclamation system.  SKM already provides SCADA system maintenance to the City’s reclamation facility and, combined with their excellent track record, it makes sense to have them provide maintenance to both systems.  The maintenance agreement is for a period of one year, with the intent that it can be turned in to a longer contract after the year.  Mr. Bolser stated that the agreement being proposed carries no financial commitment and therefore he recommended that, unless the Council has any concerns, that the Mayor sign the agreement to get SKM started and then in January, Mr. Bolser will bring a resolution for ratification.

· Resolution 2015-01 A Resolution of the Tooele City Council Approving a Contract with SKM, Inc. for Furnish and Installation of the PLC/SCADA Control Systems for the Kennecott B Well House and
· Resolution 2015-02 A resolution of the Tooele City Council Approving a Contract with SKM, Inc. for Furnish and Installation of the PLC/SCADA Control Systems for the Rodeo Grounds Well House
Mr. Bolser requested permission from Chairman Pratt to combine the discussion of these Resolutions together since they contain the same information.   Mr. Bolser explained that the City has two new wells, the Kennecott “B” well which is complete, and the Rodeo Grounds well which pipeline is done and is ready to begin construction on the well house.  The City bid the SCADA and systems separately from the well houses partially because of the discussion on the previous item.  Three bids came in.  Mr. Bolser recommended SKM for both of the well houses, partially due to their good track record with the city and partially because of the fact that they will be responsible for on-going maintenance of the systems as well.  Mr. Bolser recommended that these Resolutions be authorized tonight so that they can purchase the items, then in January he will bring a ratification resolution for approval.

4. Council Reports
Councilman Wardle reported that USU is moving forward and will have a new board in place soon.  Their new building is under construction.  The Council of Governments did not meet.  An issue that has been put on the front burner for the Council of Governments is the prison relocation.  

Councilman Pruden reported that the arts council put on their Christmas show, under Carol LaForge's leadership, and was fabulous.  Tickets hadn't sold very well beforehand, but a lot of people showed up that night which brought in a lot of food for the food bank.  He stated that Carol LaForge is a great asset.  The deadline for Fridays on Vine applications is the end of December.  

Councilwoman Winn stated that she met with the North Tooele City Special Service District (NTCSSD) on November 20.  They would like to know when construction on 400 West will begin so that they know a time line.  They understand that they will have to keep up the landscaping along that road, but were wondering if they have to put in the landscaping between the road and the fence.  Kenyon Mitchell has reached out to Bill Parry Jr.  Bill Parry Jr. was very accommodating and would like to meet with the district.  The NTCSSD is making progress on repairing the lights.  Councilwoman Winn reported that CTC didn't meet last month.  She echoed what was said about the Christmas show, saying that the entertainment that night was phenomenal.  Councilwoman Winn said that Chris Sloan is the new chair of the Planning Commission, and Tom Poyner is the vice-chair.  

Councilman McCall reported that the library board is missing a couple of people.  They are in the process of rebuilding the board, so they haven't met.  He stated that he talked with Chief Whitehouse, who is getting some things together before they meet regarding Emergency Management.    

Chairman Pratt reported that the City party the other night was tremendous.  He stated that the City’s greatest assets are the employees with great leadership.  Chairman Pratt stated that neither committee he sits on had a meeting.  

5. Close Meeting to Discuss Property Acquisition and Litigation
There was not a closed meeting.

Councilman Pruden moved to adjourn the work session meeting to an RDA Business Meeting.  Councilman McCall seconded the motion.  The vote was as follows:  Councilwoman Winn, “Aye”, Councilman McCall, “Aye”, Councilman Pruden, “Aye”, Councilman Wardle, “Aye”, and Chairman Pratt, “Aye”.  The meeting adjourned at 6:06 p.m.
Chairman Pratt turned the time over to RDA Chairman Pruden.

6.  Adjourn to an RDA Meeting to Discuss:
· Agreement with Wind Farm

Presented by Randy Sant

Mr. Sant stated that he was approached by a group that would like to see if RDA property near the Bauer area could become a wind farm.  Mr. Sant stated that Mr. Baker had reviewed the agreement and made some recommendations for changes.  Mr. Sant did not feel the agreement was acceptable at this time.  The lease terms, particularly regarding the rent, were not acceptable. 

He would like to go back to them to suggest some options, and that they do their due diligence for a 2-3 year period of time.  If they present something that works, Mr. Sant will bring this issue back to the RDA board to talk about.  
· Approval of Property Purchase Agreement with Tooele Land Partners, LLC

Presented by Randy Sant

Mr. Sant explained that on the Amsource development, which has been acquired by Tooele Land Partners, LLC, south of 221, there is a 2-3 acre parcel of land that has been for sale for quite some time.  Mr. Sant recommended that the RDA purchase this property to allow some companies that might need to expand for economic development.  Mr. Sant stated that the attached agreement was the RDA’s version and that the companies had not seen it yet.  If the RDA approved it, the companies would know that the City was ready to move forward.  The price of the land is $350,000.  Mr. Sant said that there was a possibility that it would be ready by the end of the year.  
Councilman Pratt moved to approve the property purchase agreement with Tooele Land Partners, LLC.  Councilman McCall seconded the motion.  The vote was as follows:  RDA Board Member Winn, “Aye”, RDA Board Member McCall, “Aye”, RDA Board Member Wardle, “Aye”, RDA Board Member Pratt, “Aye”, and RDA Chairman Pruden, “Aye”.  

· Resolution 2014-05 A Resolution of the Redevelopment Agency of Tooele City, Utah (“RDA”) Authorizing the Acquisition by the RDA of 31 Acres of Commercial Property Located at 1000 North and Main Street

Presented by Randy Sant

Mr. Sant stated that the RDA has had a number of discussions about this issue over the last 4-5 months.  He would like to get started on a process for Ball Ventures for a buy back provision since nothing has happened within the last 3 years.  Mr. Sant stated that he has been approached by other developers that are willing to take more risk than the developer.  The developers have found an investor willing to upfront the money to move forward.  This allows the board to either approve the document, or ratify the document.  Mr. Sant stated that he hasn't heard back from Ball Ventures, but he would like to move forward quickly.  RDA Board Member McCall stated that this is exciting.  This is the spot by Denny's and 7-11.  The Board has been trying to get a development in this area for some time.   

RDA Board Member McCall moved to authorize the acquisition of 31 acres of commercial property located at 1000 North and Main.  RDA Board Member Pratt seconded the motion.  The vote was as follows:  RDA Board Member Winn, “Aye”, RDA Board Member McCall, “Aye”, RDA Board Member Wardle, “Aye”, RDA Board Member Pratt, “Aye”, and RDA Chairman Pruden, “Aye”.  

Councilwoman Winn moved to adjourn the meeting.  RDA Board Member Pratt seconded the motion.  The vote was as follows:  RDA Board Member Winn, “Aye”, RDA Board Member McCall, “Aye”, RDA Board Member Wardle, “Aye”, RDA Board Member Pratt, “Aye”, and RDA Chairman Pruden, “Aye”.  The meeting adjourned at 6:18 p.m.

The content of the minutes is not intended, nor are they submitted, as a verbatim transcription of the meeting.  These minutes are a brief overview of what occurred at the meeting.
Approved this 7th day of January, 2015
___________________________________________________ 

Brad Pratt, Tooele City Council Chair
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